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COLLEGE COMMITTEE ON DISABILITY ISSUES

                                                                                                 

COMITÉ COLLÉGIAL EN BESOINS PARTICULIERS

CCDI AGM Business Meeting

Deerhurst Resort / Waterhouse 5

May 13, 2008 @ 4:30 – 6:00 pm

Minutes

1. 
Welcome/Introduction of executive members 

Trina welcomed Paula Clayton, Catherine Drea, and Joanne Brown, as well as introduced members of the executive.  

2.   
Approval of Agenda 


Approved by:  Willona Blanche approved


Seconded by: Shanna Lecuyer Seconded

3.  
Approval of the February 7, 2008 Minutes

Approved by:  Toni Approved; Seconded by: Susan Alcorn-MacKay.


4.
Reports/Updates


a.   Treasurer’s Update – Shanna Lecuyer  

See Appendix “A”


b.  CCSS Report  - Trina Washington for Judy Harvey 

See Appendix “B”


c. Ministry’s Update – Joanne Brown 

AFSD Funding for the following year, 2008 – 2009 is to go forward for approval and to expect the first 100,000 to be provided by end of June and the rest of the funding to be allocated by September, 2008.  

The Interpreter Fund was discussed and MTCU has tried to allocate as much funding as possible to the colleges.  A report will be submitted at the next PACDI meeting scheduled in June, 2008, with regards to the increasing interpreter costs. 

The Summer Transition Funding has been allocated to the 23 institutions that had submitted requests and MTCU will be looking forward to the outcomes. 

d. PAFC Update – Karen Coffey/Susan Alcorn-MacKay 

See Appendix “C”

PAFC would like to post their Position Statement on the CCDI website.  There was a vote and everyone agreed.  

Action:  Ted Morrison to post to CCDI Website.

PAFC also requested if other institutions would participate in a pilot project for transcription services at the AGM business meeting.  PAFC has been working with RSL, whom has asked two to three institutions to submit copies of their files in order to put in a repository.  

5.  
Other Business 


i)
Apprenticeship Update – Catherine Drea/Paula Clayton



See Appendix “D”

ii) Ongoing CAMH Training – Trina Washington, Wendy Nailer, John Trainor 

There was discuss inviting OCC to participate in any training initiative with CAMH.  Trina will follow up with the Chair of OCC to explore an invite.  

iii)
Executive Members – Trina Washington

Sarah Campbell has accepted the role of Treasurer replacing Shanna Lecuyer; Ted Morrison has accepted the Eastern Regional Representative Position replacing Willona Blanche’s position;  and Brenda Bogardis has accepted the Central Regional Representative position replacing Lorene Stanwick.  The Chair Elect position has not been established to date. 

vi) 
Lifetime Achievement Award –Susan Alcorn-Mackay

It was suggested we establish a new award called the Lifetime Achievement Award.  Everyone was in agreement.  The terms of reference will be drafted by the executive.  It was suggested nominations should come from another college. 

v) PD – NOARC – Susan Alcorn-MacKay

NOARC has shown interest in doing another session with CCDI.  It was suggested and agreed by everyone to invite NOARC to our AGM in 2009, as our fall and winter sessions are booked with CAMH.  

vi) LD Resource Guide – Pam Morel

Pam Morel has requested to put the Resource guide on our website.  Everyone was in agreement.  Pam will forward final copy to Kelley to post. 

Action:  Kelley to put on website when guide is available.

vii) 
STATS

Toni Connolly has volunteered to do the stats for CCDI. It was discussed as to whether or not we should be tracking MID and Aspergers/Autism cases on our annual report to the Ministry.  
A motion to track MID on the AFSD Report for 2008 – 2009 under Other was approved by Pam Morel; seconded by Trina Washington.  
vi)
Tuition Fee Policy – Toni Connolly

One full year has been completed and colleges were given a total amount of $97,000 to students.  Any questions please email Toni Connolly at connolt@algonquincollege.com.

Next Provincial Meeting:  November 5 or 6, 2008 (tentative date) Queen’s Park

Apprendix “A”  - Treasurer’s Update
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Appendix “B” – CCSS Update

CCSS Report – CCDI Annual General Meeting

May 13, 2008

1. CCSS Spring Meeting to be held on Tuesday June 3 at the Davis (Brampton) Campus of Sheridan College.  All CCSS members and the Chairs of Operating Groups are invited to this all day meeting.  The format for the meeting will be the Business Meeting in the morning and the reports from Operating Groups (such as CCDI) and other committees/working groups/task forces in the afternoon.  The Business Meeting time will be set aside to address the future direction of CCSS and its organizational structure.  Colleges Ontario is currently reviewing its organizational and committee structure and CCSS has been asked to look at the mandate and membership of CCSS and recommend any changes.  The CCSS Executive has been working on a set of recommendations as to the future of CCSS and the morning of June 3 will be an opportunity for the CCSS Executive to engage other members of CCSS and the Chairs and/or other members of the executives of Operating Groups (such as CCDI) in a discussion regarding these recommendations.  This is an important opportunity for participation and feedback.
2. Decisions on the CCSS liaison representatives to Committees may be postponed until the Fall.

3. The CCSS Spring Meeting has been scheduled to coincide with the Connections Strategic Enrolment Management (SEM) Conference, a Colleges Ontario conference taking place on June 4 and 5 in Toronto.  More information on this conference is available on the Colleges Ontario website.

4. Dates for the 2008-2009 Fall CCSS Meeting and Spring CCSS Meeting should be set and communicated much earlier than usual to allow Operating Groups and others adequate time to plan regarding attendance, reports, issue identification etc..

5. Topics that CCSS has worked on/consulted on in 2007-2008 include: strategic issues for Student Services staff related to student success and enrolment management over the next five to ten years; potential Student Services research topics and opportunities; OCAS fee structure and governance.   
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Postsecondary Alternate Format Committee

Annual Report 2008                     



The first meeting of the new Postsecondary Alternate Format Committee was held in Toronto on November 7, 2007. The Terms of Reference were reviewed, amended, and accepted. (Term of Reference and Membership List attached.) It was decided that the committee should be co-chaired by a member from CCDI and a member from IDIA. 

An action plan for this year was developed. It was agreed that this committee would begin to gather statistical information on transcription services, work towards developing a method of sharing our resources, and liaise with outside agencies like the Canadian Publishers Council and the Initiative for Equitable Library Services (IELA). It was agreed that the committee would look to developing both a short term and long term plan which would improve transcription services in the postsecondary settings in Ontario. The short term plan would be to develop an interim way by which institutions could begin to share our current resources and cut down on our duplication of work, and a long term solution that would work in conjunction with Resource Service Library (RSL). 

The committee has met 6 times after the November 7th meeting, twice in person and  five  times by teleconference. 

Meeting Highlights

Mary Francis Laughton, Manager, IELA was invited to attend the first part of our second meeting. She briefed the committee on the focus of IELA which is public libraries and is a national initiative. 

The committee spoke with Margaret Ann Wilkinson, LLB/MLIS about the feasibility of seeking a legal opinion regarding whether or not we could legally share resources (electronic files) that individual institutions have created in order to cut down on the duplication of services and to save costs. Her opinion was that the law is not clear on this at this time and that we should be following the upcoming changes to copyright legislation. At this time, there is not regulation against it and also no regulation that indicates we can.

Jackie Hushion of the Canadian Publisher’s Council was invited to attend the February 14th meeting but declined the invitation. She did ask for information regarding our statistic for transcription services. A copy of our Statistical Analysis of Students with Disabilities Requiring Alternate Format Text in Ontario’s Postsecondary Institutions was sent to her. (Report attached)

The committee has recommended that CCDI and IDIA request that statistical data regarding the number of students receiving transcription services become part of the annual CCDI and IDIA annual reports.

The committee felt it was important to develop a position statement regarding the requirements for alternate format texts for Ontario’s publicly funded institutions. This statement will be shared with the Information and Communications Standards Committee of the AODA. The committee has also asked to be able to present the work we do to this committee so that the needs of students with perceptual disabilities in postsecondary settings are taken into consideration as the AODA Information and Communications standards are developed.

Proposal for the addition of a new statistic capture in the MTCU yearly report.

The members of the Post-secondary Alternative Format Committee have been asked on several occasions this past year to generate statistics for both inside and outside agencies. We have found these requests to be quite challenging since there is no requirement in the yearly report to capture production methods and numbers by institution.

These types of informational requests will in all probability increase in the upcoming years, and so we would like to propose that a new reporting statistic be added into the yearly report starting immediately for final report capture in April 2009. 

The following are the parameters for information gathering:

· Number of students requesting Alternative Format broken down by disability type.

· Overall number of requests

· Methods used for completing requests. (This would simply indicate if the material was converted in-house, requested via a publisher, or requested through RSL. The primary factor would be per item, as opposed to per request.)

The third parameter is to be used for general information only since a true linear statistic will not be generated due to overlaps in service points. In some cases, one item may be originally requested through RSL. If not available from RSL, then that same item may be ordered through a publisher for a master file which is then converted in-house, or could be simply scanned and converted totally in-house. That one item in this case would be counted in all three parameters. 

We strongly feel that this type of statistic must be included in the yearly reporting structure of our institutions. Presently we are faced with generating statistics under a “best guess” scenario; a methodology which is no longer acceptable. At one past point of time, using primarily the RSL statistics as representative of the use of Alternative format was an appropriate measure. This is simply no longer true as many institutions have moved into in-house and direct from publisher methods. This has been a growing component over the last five years, and as such we feel that the current statistics generated are no longer a true reflection of the use of alternative formats in the post-secondary sector of Ontario. 

Resource Services Library Repository

PAFC is happy to report that this project has moved along and that we are now in the first stage of a pilot project. What we will need at the moment is a list of all institutions who are interested in being a part of this pilot. The pilot itself will require the institutions involved to report their current alternative format holdings, and to be willing to provide those files into the repository. We will also need to know how many institutions will be willing to provide their materials once the pilot has been completed, and a list of those materials will be also required. This type of information is needed so that the server space will be large enough.  

Further details will be available as the project develops. We are hoping to have the Pilot up and running by the beginning of June. Please contact Karen Coffey (CCDI) or Sue Burns (IDIA) if you are interested in participating or want further details. 

Attachment 1:

Statistical Analysis of Students with Disabilities requiring Alternate Format Text in Ontario’s Postsecondary Institutions – PAFC Analysis February 2008

Sources:

1)   
Survey of Transcription Services Ontario Colleges & Universities May 1, 2006 to 

December 31, 2006, University of Ottawa

2)   
Resource Services Library statistics for elementary/secondary students and postsecondary students 2002-2007 Ministry of TCU

3)   
Number of Students with Disabilities at Ontario Universities and Colleges 1989-2006 Ministry of TCU

4) 
Number of Students with Disabilities at Ontario Universities and Colleges by category 1989-2006 – Ministry of TCU

Numbers of Students with Disabilities in Postsecondary

An analysis of the numbers of declared SWD at Ontario’s postsecondary publicly funded institutions shows an increase over the years to a fairly steady number of around 30,000 in recent years.

Of this number, approximately 12000 (38% SWD) are students with perceptual disabilities and 500 (.01% SWD) are students who are blind or low vision. Based on the surveys completed by over 70% of the colleges and universities, about 20% of the students with perceptual disabilities qualify as students who require alternate format or about 2,400 plus about 90% of students with low vision or about 450 require various alternate format for a total of at least 3,000 as of this date. Including institutions not reporting, the number could be extrapolated to be around 4,000 students in total.  A review of actual books produced in 2006 shows that the RSL produced 1971 books in alternative format for post secondary students including 91 Braille books, 572 tape, 633

e-text, 141 large print, 35 MP3 and 499 Daisy. For the same period, 71% of colleges and universities identified an additional 34 Daisy, 3,309 e-text, 94 large print, 254 MP3, 30 audiocassette. The total production by RSL and postsecondary institutions was about 6,100 titles in 2006. Of note is that only 71% of institutions participated in the reporting, thereby underestimating the total number of books actually produced at various campus locations. 

Since many post secondary programs have the same text in use, we assume that there are a number of redundant productions of the same books. Since postsecondary institutions don’t have a mechanism to share completed alternate format text, we can’t estimate the savings by being able to share. However, RSL reports that to date this year they searched approx 1800 titles at the Post Sec level and saved 78 person hours by having approx 250 orders go direct to order fulfillment (copy department), not to mention the dollars saved duplicating rather than producing items as original. We notice that of the entire booklist, students with perceptual disabilities will choose only those text books that present a reading barrier to have converted to AFT.  Students with disabilities are registered in every program in the institutions. (all numbers are approximate and rounded up)

Attachment 2: 

PAFC Position Statement

The Postsecondary Alternate Format Committee (PAFC) is committed to providing Ontario’s publicly funded postsecondary institutions with advice and best practice in the provision of services regarding alternate format text based material to students with perceptual disabilities as defined in the Canadian Copyright Act as follows: 

"perceptual disability" means a disability that prevents or inhibits a person from reading or hearing a literary, musical, dramatic or artistic work in its original format, and includes such a disability resulting from:

(a) severe or total impairment of sight or hearing or the inability to focus or move one's eyes, 

(b) the inability to hold or manipulate a book, or 

(c) an impairment relating to comprehension; 

(Copyright Act., R.S., c. C-30, s. 1.) 

The committee feels that textbook publishers have a major role to play in assisting us in providing a quality service to our students. Currently, some publishing companies are providing us with electronic copies of the textbooks in a number of different formats upon request. We encourage them to continue to provide us with electronic copies of textbooks in a variety of formats, preferably, accessible PDF, Word, XML and Plain Text and to remain open to further suggestions regarding formats as technology changes. We would also like to see such publishers actively promoting to their peers in the industry the importance of this supplied service, and to actively encourage cooperation. 

We also encourage publishing companies to provide us with electronic texts in a more timely fashion so that students with perceptual disabilities have access to their textbooks in a time frame similar to their non-disabled peers. 

PAFC is committed to working cooperatively with the publishing industry and remain open to amending this statement as technology evolves. 

Appendix “D” -  Apprenticeship Update 
The Ministry of Training, Colleges, and Universities 

 CCDI Conference 2008

The following is the key messages delivered by Catherine Drea, Director, Service Delivery Branch and Paula Clayton, Manager, French Language Services and Delivery Coordination on Tuesday May 13, 2008 while attending the annual CCDI conference. 

As part of the ‘Skills to Jobs’ commitments announced in the Spring Budget:

Apprenticeship Expansion

· Ontario to provide funding to expand the apprenticeship system and increase apprenticeship registration.

· Ontario will also provide funding to acquire new equipment to increase and enhance apprenticeship training.

· There are also plans to expand the Pre-apprenticeship Training Program, increase OYAP participation and increase the per diem for apprenticeship. 

· Ontario to provide up to $1.8M to Colleges to assist students with disabilities for accommodation and modifications to equipment for apprenticeship training.  

Second Career

· The 2008 Ontario Budget, announced on March 25, 2008, included a $1.5 Billion investment over three years in a Skills to Jobs Action Plan. In addition to the Apprenticeship Expansion announcements, the Skills to Jobs Action Plan is comprised of a number of labour force investment initiatives, including $355 million over three years for a Second Career Strategy.
· Second Career provides support to recently laid-off unemployed workers (including EI claimants, EI Reachback and Non EI eligible) who require long term skills training for employment in high-skill, demand occupations in the local labour market.  

· Second Career is an enhancement of the supports currently available under the Ontario Skills Development program.

· Second Career could have a large impact on the training community, including the colleges, as it provides opportunities to labour market attached adults to pursue courses of longer duration. The typical worker profile may be older and /or lacking high school credentials and/or have other barriers to learning. 

Training, Colleges and Universities Transformation

There are three key goals of the MTCU transformation:

1. maintain a customer-centric approach

2. develop an outcome-based model

3. have an Integrated Service Delivery

Transformation Time line:

· 2006- the intention to build Employment Ontario (EO) was announced

· 2007- a development plan is created and foundation laid and the LMDA comes into force – review begins on Employment Ontario suite of programs/services. 

· 2008- key structural elements and details are put in place 

· 2009- the first phase of the EO Transformation is completed

· 2010- Completion of EO Employment Services, the new EO vision is realized

Labour Market Agreement (LMA)

· The LMA responds to the key labour market issues facing the province by enabling Ontario to increase skills training for the more than 70% of unemployed Ontarians who are ineligible for Employment Insurance. 

· The LMA will help address labour shortages and skill shortages by preparing more people in under-represented groups such as immigrants, Aboriginals and persons with disabilities prepare to enter the workforce.

· The LMA will also assist individuals who are low skilled, in particular, employed individuals who do not have a high school diploma, recognized training or who have low levels of literacy and essential skills. 

· Ontarians who lack basic skills, including literacy and numeracy skills will have the opportunity to get foundation skills training, credentials and supports they need to reach their full potential in the workplace.

· Contained within the ‘Skills to Jobs’  announcement

Role of the French Language Services and Delivery Coordination Unit

· Ensure provision of EO services as required under provincial legislation and commitments of the LMDA

· Support Regional Offices to engage in dialogue on local service delivery with the Francophone community and groups with special training and employment needs (Aboriginal peoples, new immigrants, persons with disabilities, the older worker), to provide equity of access and coordinated delivery to Francophone and groups with special employment and training needs

· Outreach and research function, to obtain and analysis information pertaining to there client groups. 

· Manage provincial delivery of Ontario Labour Market Partnerships

· Coordinate roll-out of special province-wide programs
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